
 

 

6 July 2023 
 
 
Committee Secretary 
Senate Standing Committees on Rural and Regional Affairs and Transport 
PO Box 6100 
Parliament House 
Canberra ACT 2600 
 
Via: rrat.sen@aph.gov.au 
 
 
 
Re: Biosecurity Amendment (Advanced Compliance Measures) Bill 2023 [Provisions] 
 
GrainGrowers supports the intent of the Biosecurity Amendment (Advanced Compliance 
Measures) Bill 2023, and the need for biosecurity compliance measures that are adapted to 
the evolving biosecurity environment. It is important that Australia has appropriate measures 
in place to serve as a deterrent to potential offenders, as well as the systems and support in 
place to enable compliance activities to be undertaken. 
 
GrainGrowers would like to make two broad observations regarding implementation of the 
Biosecurity Amendment (Advanced Compliance Measures) Bill 2023. These are: 

1. It is important that Australia’s biosecurity system has appropriate performance 
indicators in place to understand if the new compliance measures have been 
effective; and 

2. There must be appropriate resourcing to process intelligence and understand 
biosecurity threats, enforce the compliance measures and prosecute infringements. 

Performance indicators  
Biosecurity is of critical importance to the Australian agricultural industries and strict 
measures to uphold Australia’s biosecurity and support compliance are appreciated by 
industry. Public reports that quantify biosecurity infringements are an important tool in raising 
awareness of the importance of biosecurity. However, greater transparency and 
accountability related to the work of the government on biosecurity would help evaluate the 
success of these measures while improving industry and public confidence in the biosecurity 
system. This could also assist in driving a culture of continual improvement within the 
biosecurity system.  
 
GrainGrowers’ Annual Policy Survey collects responses from over 600 growers and helps 
inform GrainGrowers’ policy agenda. In 2022 and 2023 a question was asked regarding 
attitudes towards biosecurity. In January 2022 57% of respondents were extremely or 
moderately confident of keeping pests out of Australia. In January 2023 this response 
remained steady, decreasing only slightly to 56%. However, the 2022 year was 
characterised by significant efforts by government to address threats from Foot and Mouth 
Disease (FMD) and Lumpy Skin Disease (LSD) with a very public response put in place. It 
appears that the high-profile biosecurity effort did little to change confidence for those ‘on the 
ground’ in rural Australia. A set of performance measures for Australia’s biosecurity system 
is needed to better understand its success in informing the compliance effort. Without public 

Biosecurity Amendment (Advanced Compliance Measures) Bill 2023 [Provisions]
Submission 4



Biosecurity Amendment (Advanced Compliance Measures) Bill 2023 [Provisions]
Submission 4




